FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JUNE 28, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1) (arrived at 7:10 p.m.); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3) (arrived at 7:12 p.m.); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9) (via telephone at 7:45 p.m.)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager


Kenny Horne, PWC Purchasing Agent


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Ralph Burch, Chaplain for the Fayetteville Police Department, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, requested to add a closed session to discuss economic development.  Council Member Worthy requested to remove Item 7, consider the elimination of primaries for the Mayor and City Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda with the changes.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (7-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Mr. Al Albert, 3023 Brechin Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was in favor of the annexation law.  He stated the City taxes subsidized the County residents by providing the bulk of economic development funds, PWC, mass transit, and food, sales, and occupancy taxes.


Council Member Keefe arrived at the meeting at 7:10 p.m.  Council Member Massey arrived at the meeting at 7:12 p.m.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated that during the challenges to the annexation two things had not been mentioned and they were there was no one to speak for the children and the sewage problems.


Mr. Thomas Parent, 603 Dandridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he had annexation concerns to include a 50 percent reduction in trash pickup service, and the lack of a recycling program.  He requested that all new construction be stopped in the newly annexed area until water and sewer could be provided to all who wanted the services.  Mr. Parent also stated solid waste procedures needed improvement.


Pastor Willie Mouzou, 7004 Media Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested that an additional voting district be created.  He stated he was a community watch coordinator and his community had received less police patrol since they had begun patrolling the area to be annexed, and he had received no response regarding his neighborhood’s request for three-way stop signs on Radner Street and Media Street.


Mr. Felix Simmons, 6721 Pin Oak Lane, Fayetteville, NC, stated the City needed at-large districts consisting of 19,000 citizens per Council member.  He stated the proposed districts were spread too far across the City for good council representation.  Mr. Simmons expressed his concern about the City going back to the black and white race issue.  He suggested a solution would be to have ten districts and ten council representatives plus the Mayor who would cast the tie-breaking vote.


Mr. Walter Murphy, 7033 Timbercroft Lane, Fayetteville, NC, stated the discussion about prepayment of the sewer assessments, the nomination of Mr. West and Mr. Parent for membership on a City Commission, the discussion about the use of volunteer firemen, and Mr. Stancil’s admission that he wished he had approached the annexation from a different perspective were positive things that had happened in the past week.

Mr. Murphy stated he did not like the Mayor calling up the police officers at the last meeting and he did not see too many Council members who wanted to represent him.


Mr. Charles Ragan, 2586 Adkins Hill Drive, Fayetteville, NC, informed the Council he had returned the trash can that had been placed on his property and he asked the City to respect the privacy of his property.

3.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Budget work session of June 7, 2004.

2.
Regular meeting of June 14, 2004.

B.
Approve revisions to Solid Waste Ordinance regarding commercial franchise.


AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING VARIOUS SECTIONS OF CHAPTER 22, SOLID WASTE, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE. ORDINANCE NO. S2004‑008.

C.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Adopt Final Amended Budget Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2004.

2.
Adopt Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance 2004-13 (Cyber Crimes Program).

The City of Fayetteville was awarded $32,072.00 from the North Carolina Department of Crime Control and Public Safety, Division of Governor’s Crime Commission, for the Fayetteville Police Department’s Cyber Crimes and Child Pornography on the Internet Program.  The total project budget is $42,763.00 with the Governor’s Crime Commission providing 75 percent of the funding ($32,072.00) and the City providing a 25 percent match ($10,691.00).  The funds would be for the purchase of computer equipment, computer software, and officer training related to detection and investigation of internet crimes.
3.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance 2004-6 (Airport loop and other roads rehabilitation).

This ordinance would appropriate funds necessary to design the Airport Loop and other roads rehabilitation project.  The source of funds would be an Airport operating fund transfer in the amount of $30,000.00.
4.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2004-11 (Cape Fear River Trail).


This amendment would appropriate $42,870.00 of investment income for the PARTF grant.  The department would be using these funds for enhancements to the Cape Fear River Trail project.

5.
Approve task orders and task order amendments for federal capital projects at the Airport:

a.
Terminal and GA road rehabilitation design.

b.
Passenger Facility Charge application.

c.
DBE reporting contract.

d.
Amend obstruction removal for additional security fencing.

D.
Approve special permit for off-premise signs for 13th Annual UMOJA Festival.

E.
Adopt resolution authorizing the Fayetteville Fire Department (City Manager) to enter into a contract with the State of North Carolina to serve as a regional hazardous response team.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AUTHORIZING THE FAYETTEVILLE FIRE DEPARTMENT TO CONTRACT WITH THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA AS A REGIONAL RESPONSE TEAM.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-030.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to reconsider the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to reverse Item 4 and Item 6.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Massey)

4.
Consider adoption of Recommended Budget for Fiscal Year 2005.


Council Member Dawkins arrived at the meeting via telephone at 7:45 p.m.


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item. He stated the recommended budget ordinance was being presented based on a tax rate of 53 cents per $100.00 value and the assumption that Annexation Phase Five would be effective June 30, 2004.  He stated if the annexation were stopped by the courts, the 53 cents tax rate would be sufficient to generate the revenues along with ultimately up to a $9 million transfer from the Fund Balance to pay for the services to the annexation area without revenues.  He stated if the courts stay the annexation and rule when it would be effective, the City would have 30 days to provide services, so fire, police, and other employees would have to be carried in order to do that.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the Recommended Budget Ordinance for Fiscal Year 2005 with the tax rate being set at 53 cents.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


In response to an inquiry from Council Member Keefe, Mr. Stancil stated if the annexation was delayed past June 30, the sales tax revenues would never be recovered for a loss of about $3 million.

Mr. Stancil further advised if annexation was delayed until after September 2, then no property tax revenues could be collected for the time period the annexed area was in the City this fiscal year, and if services were provided those revenues would not be received.

Mr. Stancil stated some revenues would be lost forever and property taxes after September 2 would have to be added to the tax bill for the next fiscal year.


Council Member Keefe inquired if the money would have to come from the City’s saving account or the fund balance.

Mr. Stancil replied the budget would have to be adjusted and the tax rate would be set.  He stated it would require a significant adjustment to the fund balance and a potential annual loss of $9 million could take the balance to the 8 percent balance level.


Council Member Williams stated he could not support the proposed budget.  He asked Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, to explain the difference between the undesignated and designated fund balance.


Ms. Smith stated the designated fund balance was the portion of the fund balance that the Council/management planned to use for a specific purpose such as to use the fund balance to balance the annual budget or for a capital project.  The financial statements would reflect that these funds had been set aside for something very specific.


She stated the undesignated fund balance was the portion of the fund balance that was not reserved by law for a specific purpose or designated by City Council/management for a specific purpose, and simply put meant that the undesignated fund balance was what remained after all designations and reservations had been recorded separately.  She stated examples of the fund balance reserved by law would be encumbrances, or a commitment to purchase a fire truck, or $50,000.00 which had been approved in 2003 for gateway beautification.


Council Member Williams inquired if the current undesignated fund balance was approximately $15 million with an increase last year of approximately $3.5 million in the same fund.  Ms. Smith replied in the affirmative.


Council Member Williams stated he felt an increase in the fund balance of $3.5 million, when everyone was economically having a hard time, meant that the citizens were being over taxed and were due a tax refund.  He requested the Council to reduce the tax rate by 1 cent because in his opinion there was too much government and a tax reduction would benefit the community.


Council Member Gonzalez stated her opposition to the proposed budget.  She said it was obvious that there were not enough votes to reduce the tax rate, but in her opinion it was the prime time to do it.  She stated she was disappointed that a tax reduction would not be approved by the Council.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Williams moved to reduce the tax rate by 1 cent per $100.00 tax value and direct the City Manager at his discretion to make an across the board cut of expenditures.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Kirby inquired how much money would be saved with a 1 cent decrease on a home valued at $100,000.00.  Mr. Stancil replied it would save $10.00.


Mr. Keefe asked that this be considered from a business’s perspective that would be here for the long term.  He stated a pattern needed to be developed for economic development in Fayetteville.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:


Council Member Keefe moved to have the 1 cent decrease come directly from the fund balance appropriation.


Council Member Williams agreed to amend his substitute motion to reflect Council Member Keefe’s friendly amendment.


Council Member Smith stated a reduction would cut both the fund balance and the services provided to the citizens.  She stated the reserve funds should be held and if the annexation went fine then more could be done for the citizens and perhaps the taxes could be cut at another time.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


FAILED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Williams, Haire, Gonzalez, Keefe and Dawkins) to 5 in opposition (Council Members Worthy, Massey, Pitts, Kirby and Smith)


Mayor Pitts stated it was frustrating that the budget was in a limbo process with the possibility of a $9 million loss in revenues, and that was the reason the settlement had been made in the lawsuit with Gates Four Homeowners Association.  He stated there was no way it could have been foreseen that a motion would be filed after the statute of limitations had run.  He stated it could take the Court of Appeals a year to settle the issue and the revenues would be lost anyway, and he did not think it would be wise to take $1 or $2 million from the fund balance at this time.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Worthy, Massey, Pitts, Kirby, Smith and Hair) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Williams, Gonzalez, Dawkins and Keefe)

5.
Report from Design Team regarding Festival Park.


Mr. Bob Shuller, Architect, presented this item.  He gave a summary of the community input for the Festival Park.  He stated the opposition to the Kaleidoscope Tower was significant with approximately 124 in opposition to 19 in favor.  He said some supported an alternate significant feature to the tower, some wanted to use the “tower” money for alternate off-site uses, some had no alternate suggestion and some had frequently described the tower as unnecessary or too costly.


Mr. Shuller reported that many people did not reference the park and since the negative comments were tower related, it was assumed the park was a non-issue.


Ms. Deborah Mintz, representative of the Client Team, reviewed the original intent of the park.  She stated the project included an Arts Center master plan which sets out that the park would include Arts Center components of a performing area where the USO building was located, a sculpture display which would be changed periodically, and space for programmed arts activities, and some type of signage and notification system to be determined after further research.  Ms. Mintz stated the park would also be used as a hub for various festivals held in the community.


Mr. Shuller requested the Council endorse their recommended concepts conditional upon a visual presentation in two weeks prior to their final approval.  Mr. Shuller stated the visual information would be placed in the City Hall lobby by next Monday for public and Council review.  He presented the following suggestions for incorporation of public ideas:

1.
Consider that a new icon or symbol not be attempted by a single component; rather posterity will make such a decision based on the successful utilization of a place designed for celebration of art and festival gathering of our multicultural community on a scale unparalleled in our region.  If such a suggestion is desired, use funds from the kaleidoscope tower to replace provided functions with new opportunities of art to be actively pursued and displayed consistent with the original stated function of the Park.  Further, continuing to exclude specific pieces of art, such as some of the sculpture suggestions, will not only allow us to remain on our original time schedule for the park (not having to include artist selection and review of work), but more importantly allows us to maximize the opportunity to provide a place for more artwork and artists, thereby leveraging the funds as a place for more and ever changing art.

2.
The concept of celebrating our cultural diversity seemed to receive a positive response, with most of the alternate ideas addressing that concept rather than an iconic statement.  Of these ideas the incorporation of multinational flags seems to be the most appropriate “non-sculptural” idea for possible inclusion into the project.  The possibility that the added flexibility of seasonal or other flags or banners gives the opportunity for a changing face or living quality to the park.

3.
Various water features were mentioned more frequently than any other idea, fourteen references to be exact.  The client team has, from the beginning, been interested in a water feature in the park.  But caution due to initial cost, operating cost, maintenance cost, vandalism, health requirements and risk (for interactive features) and liability encouraged us to consider the creek our water feature.  For example, the Centennial Olympic Park feature in Atlanta referenced by one speaker as an example cost $2 1/2 million and as we understand has had several lawsuits, high operating and maintenance costs, and has required a special management system.  I have also checked on an 8 foot diameter floating granite “earth” at the Virginal Museum of Natural History that costs about $500,000.00.  Less ambitious water features have been suggested and consequently we propose a small pool with spray beginning in the Sculpture Garden with a narrow linear component extending along the northern developed area, slightly cascading and terminating into a second pool to produce the movement and sound reminiscent of the creek but linking the sculpture garden with the amphitheatre by way of the concession area.

4.
Include, from the original master plan, construction of the USO Terrace.  This is a more informal raised surface for dances, performances, demonstrations, etc.  This venue was of particular interest to the Dogwood Festival as a second performing area because they have multiple performing groups.

5.
Include a more formal delineation of the sculpture garden.  This is a program space for an Arts Center providing space for changing or rotating sculpture displays.

6.
Some comments were related to a park more conducive to family entertainment, such as Pullen Park in Raleigh, including carousel.  However, with this park serving festivals, with movement of 10,000 or more people to different presented venues, space is essential.  We have already had comments about the space being too small.  While we do not believe this to be problem with the promenade linking directly into the street system for overflow, neither do we believe we can afford to lose any space.  However, we do believe additional benches and walk areas along the creek would be a positive asset in response to that concern.  We should not forget that the large lawn area can be used for group picnics, lawn games, impromptu catch, Frisbee, etc.

7.
Incorporate a laser light component for a simulated “ghost tower” effect.  Two speakers presented such a concept, one reflecting a far more extensive light display for the Ford Rotunda from the 1933 Chicago World’s fair.  The facility was long ago destroyed by fire, but the memorable experience lives on.  Obviously such a component would be of a modest scale and could be discriminately used to reduce the concerns of light pollution.

8.
Maintain some sort of promotional component to help contribute to the success of public events.


A question and answer period ensued regarding the newly introduced features.  Discussion was held regarding the promotional component which had to be designed for compliance with the City’s ordinances, and it was clarified that the movie screen would still be a part of the plan.


Council Member Hair requested a billboard/sign on the corner of Raeford and Skibo Roads be reviewed by the Signage Committee.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to accept Mr. Shuller’s recommendation and to have him come back within two weeks with a visual plan and to set a public hearing for July 12, 2004.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider revisions to electoral district boundaries.


Attorney Jerry Wilson, Redistricting Consultant, presented this item.  He advised that the plan being submitted for public hearing was technically correct because it had an overall deviation of less than 10 percent as the variance among the districts, it maintained the current levels of representation on the City Council, it had a greater adherence to precinct boundaries than in the past and it separated each district Council member into their own district.  He stated he was ready for the immediate submission of this plan to the Justice Department.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:45 p.m.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, referred to an article in The Fayetteville Observer on June 25, 2004, regarding wards.  He stated people were redistricted and not land and wards were bad.  Mr. Harris stated the City was under federal guidelines and now the City had districts and the people were represented, boundaries touched each other, and the system being presented was fair.  He stated he supported the system but he did not support the racial rhetoric appearing in the newspaper and coming out of people’s mouths who then called themselves an All American City.


Mayor Pitts instructed the City Clerk to give each speaker five minutes for their presentation because this was not a zoning hearing and notices had been sent out and published regarding this hearing.


Ms. Jacquelyn Cephas-Abram, 3415 Rogers Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated she was for the districts as they were set out, but she was not for the words “black and white”.  She stated this attitude was a big problem in this community and Council Member Gonzalez had a golden opportunity and should not say it was unfair.  She further stated we were all human beings and she voted for people who worked for the citizens and not because they were black.  Ms. Abram stated everyone needed to move away from color and come together as human beings.


Mr. Carlton Smith, 1935 Ireland Drive, Fayetteville, NC, thanked the Council for the new sidewalks on Ireland Drive.  He stated he would have like for this public hearing to be scheduled after June 30 so he would feel more comfortable talking to the Council.  He stated he felt gerrymandering affected the political scene and he would like to see a map drawn without incumbent protection.


Mr. Ed Lampkin, 809 Cape Fear Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated Mr. Jerry Wilson knew the City of Fayetteville and where it had to go.  He stated District 5 followed the precinct boundaries, but the district was not important to him because he would demand the same services regardless of his district.  He stated the community was phobic about white and black faces on the Council and that was why the Voting Rights Act was needed.  He stated the demography was changing and the other people should also be remembered and represented.


Mr. Clinton Harris requested additional time due to the Mayor’s changes in the time allotment.  He stated residential rights were part of the Voting Rights Act and the Council members could not be drawn out of their districts.  He stated he wanted it part of the record going to the Justice Department that they had not been drawn out of their districts.  He stated they only had people in the districts and not land.


Mr. Rex Harris, 4511 Bragg Boulevard, Fayetteville, NC, stated he had questions for Mr. Wilson.  He stated he was not here to protest, but rather he was here to correct a mistake to his precinct.  He stated he had three City Council members in his district and he wanted that corrected.  He stated the citizens were not paying attention to politics and gerrymandering needed to be protested in Washington.


Mr. Wilson stated he understood Mr. Harris was protesting the splitting of precinct number 16 into three parts.  He stated there were a number of precincts in the City that were split into more than one part and it was virtually impossible to maintain precinct integrity throughout the City because of size, geography, demography, and population.


Mr. Harris stated that if this were protested in Washington it would not be passed and he knew this had been done by mistake and he wanted it corrected.


Mr. Brian Irving, 1717 Veanna Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he approved of the Council’s honesty and they deserved credit for making it clear their paramount concern in this redistricting was that they keep their seats.  He stated the one person one vote had been distorted to fabricate districts with lopsided black or white majorities.  He asked the Council to put the people first, to set aside self-interest, do what was best for the City, and to remove the incumbency protections.  He stated this would level the playing field and everyone wanted the chance to prove they wanted to vote for the most qualified person regardless of their race, culture, political inclinations or where they had been born.  He stated everyone wanted the chance to prove Fayetteville was truly a diverse community.


Mr. Thomas Parent, 603 Dandridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated this plan was confusing and the size of the Council did not need to be changed, but there was a need for at-large candidates.  He stated there should be five voting districts with four at-large candidates.  He stated this was not a black-white issue, but was a one vote for one person issue.  Mr. Parent stated the map was confusing and he did not think this process needed to be rushed like annexation and therefore he requested the vote be postponed on the redistricting.


Ms. Sue Cain, 2025 Forest Hills Drive, Fayetteville, NC, expressed her opposition to the map being drawn to ensure incumbent protection and to please ten people.  She stated the proposed plan was unacceptable and Mr. Wilson should have presented a proposal he had designed for the City on his own and then let the chips fall where they may.  She stated it was not in the best interest of the City to leave the districts as shown.  Ms. Cain also stated that voters would not drive across the City to vote and this was going to result in a low voter turnout.


Mr. Richard West, 4456 Carula Lane, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was not totally opposed to incumbent protection, but he did think it was unfair that all districts had a 34.25 percent advantage while District 8 had less than 1 percent.  Mr. West stated the Council was not respected or trusted by the 40,000 soon to be annexed citizens and if they followed the redistricting plan their actions would be telling those citizens their lack of trust and respect had been well earned.  He stated Fayetteville had an image problem, and the Council had a chance to revisit the plan, to make it fair, and to take the first step toward healing the City.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 9:30 p.m.


Questions were directed to Mr. Jerry Wilson regarding the Voting Rights Act.  Mr. Wilson advised that under the Act there was nothing to stop an incumbent candidate from being drawn out of his present district, and fewer constraints such as incumbent protection would make it easier to draw district lines.  He also stated there was no requirement there had to be incumbents either.


Mr. Wilson reviewed the history of the Voting Rights Act and stated the submission provisions would be up for renewal in 2007.  In response to a question regarding the consequences to the City should they not approve and submit a plan that was non-retrogressive, Mr. Wilson explained that in that case the City would be subject to legal actions by the Justice Department.


A discussion was held regarding the ongoing process that had been used since 1986 for redistricting.  Mr. Wilson stated the process had been a controversial issue in the City for a long time and the significance this time had been the number of people being annexed and the impact it had had on the districts.

In response to a question as to whether the current Council had changed its procedures, Mr. Wilson responded that because of the potential liability of the City for mal-apportionment claims, this Council had done nothing any different than any other Council in its efforts to satisfy the constitutional requirements and adhere to the submission requirements of Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act.


Council Member Haire stated in response to Mr. Harris’ concerns, he would have no problem with including all of Mr. Harris’s area in District 4.

Mr. Wilson stated it could be done but the issue would then become the impact it would have on Districts 2 and 3, and it would have to be a community effort.


Mayor Pitts stated redistricting had always been a contentious matter and in a perfect world race, geography, political party, residence and incumbency protection should never play a factor, but in reality they did.  He stated when he was an at-large Council member, the same redistricting process had been used with the maps having been reviewed by the Council.

Mayor Pitts stated open dialogue on race was needed because the community had a long way to go, and he thought it was necessary for racial dialogue to be allowed, but he was going to insist that each person be treated with respect.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to have Jerry Wilson come back with a map that emphasized precinct integrity, eliminated incumbent protection, and devoted one new Council seat strictly to the newly annexed area, making a total of ten districts.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of the addition of another district and Council member.  Mr. Wilson advised that ten districts would be permissible under the Voting Rights Act.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 3 in favor (Council Members Williams, Gonzalez, and Keefe) to 7 in opposition

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the map proposed by Mr. Wilson.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Council Member Gonzalez expressed her concerns regarding the Board of Elections not being involved in the process, the integrity of the precincts, whether the citizens would be notified of the precinct changes and the lack of the same percentage of diversity in each district.


Council Member Smith stated her support for the map as presented by Mr. Wilson.

AMENDED MOTION:

Council Member Massey moved to allow wherever possible curbing of lines or doing whatever was necessary to get as many people in specific precincts as possible without putting in jeopardy the numbers and with making minor changes.


Council Member Worthy accepted the amendment.


Council Member Haire stated that in response to some of the comments made tonight, he wanted everyone to know how hard he had worked to build the non-white part of his district.  He also pointed out that all Council members had reviewed numerous maps during this process and it had not been one map as some would have citizens believe.  He stated the final map had been incorporated by all Council members.


Council Member Keefe stated Mr. Wilson had met with all nine members, but he only had to please six members.


Council Member Gonzalez stated this was a chance to do this right for the citizens and get public input, but the truth was that the vote was already there.  Ms. Gonzalez stated the Council should give the voters the chance to vote on all at-large candidates.


Council Member Williams stated it was cost prohibitive to redo the map.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez)

7.
Consider the elimination of primaries for the Mayor and City Council.


Council Member Worthy pulled this item from the agenda.

8.
Discussion of changing policy of two City Council meetings a month back to three City Council meetings a month.


Council Member Gonzalez presented this item.  She requested the Council refer to the Policy Committee the issue of the Council changing from two meetings a month to three meetings a month.  Ms. Gonzalez stated the four- and five-hour meetings were too long, there was too much business to take care of in the meetings, and because of the late hours Council members had been leaving the meeting before the conclusion of business and citizens had been unable to view the meetings in their entirety.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to change the policy of having two meetings a month from two meetings to three meetings.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe


A discussion was held regarding the balancing of the agenda, the length of Council’s comments, adherence to the Council rules and policies, the possibility of quarterly public forums, and the utilization of the consent agenda.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:


Council Member Williams stated he would like to start the meeting at 5:00 p.m. rather than 7:00 p.m.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she wanted to do the three meetings and she could not accept the amendment.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:

Council Member Keefe moved to send this to the Policy Committee to review and come back within 30 days with recommendations as to how to make the meetings more efficient or to increase the number of meetings.


Council Member Gonzalez accepted Mr. Keefe’s amendment.  She offered the suggestion of holding a meeting that would deal with zoning issues exclusively, resulting in no zoning issues being included in the other monthly Council meetings.


Mayor Pitts stated he would like for the Policy Committee to consider shortening the three-minute time allowed for the first round of speaking.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Williams moved to delay any action on changing the number of meetings for 90 days.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez, Keefe, and Dawkins)

9.
Boards and Commissions:

A.
Nominations

1.
Planning Commission - 5 vacancies - 4 nominations made


Mr. James Buxton was nominated by Council Member Worthy.


Mr. Jeffrey Marks was nominated by Council Member Smith.

2.
Zoning Commission - 3 vacancies - 3 nominations made


Mr. Warren Copenhaver was nominated by Mayor Pro Tem Kirby.


Mr. David Fonke was nominated by Council Member Williams.


Mr. Charles Ray Williams was nominated by Council Member Haire.

3.
Taxicab Review Board - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination needed


No nominations were made.

B.
Information August Vacancies

1.
Board of Adjustment - 1 Vacancy

10.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Update on Spruce Street (from May 24 Council agenda).

B.
Report on pre-pay gas initiative.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to not pursue this item.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

11.

A.
Consider closed session for litigation.

B.
Consider closed session for economic development.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Annexation Intervention Actions, and to discuss economic development.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The closed session began at 10:50 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The regular session resumed at 11:13 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
A copy of the NC Metropolitan Coalition Legislative and Regulatory Priorities.

2.
Copy of letters to property owners within the farm program that will be annexed June 30, 2004.

3.
Letter from Fayetteville Metropolitan Housing Authority regarding the Curtis Lane Affordable Housing Proposal.

4.
Letter of commendation from the World Swat Challenge Director to the City’s SWAT Team for their dedication and professionalism while competing in the World SWAT Challenge May 21-22.

5.
Letter from Time Warner Cable regarding their commitment to addressing concerns about content in the media.

6.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission - minutes of May 24, 2004.

7.
PWC - minutes of May 26, 2004.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:14 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.

062804

